
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

September 26, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Jason Call, Michael Meehan, Diane Allard, alternate; Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Absent:   Gil Finch
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Charles Larcomb, Thomas Smith, Tim Corrigan, Elizabeth Milligan, Dan Flores, Jonathan and Peace Kalinoski, Bailey Couture, Brenda Manuel, Lloyd Ingerson, Richard Garabedian, Paula Southard, Marcus Manning, Maura Chappelle, attorney Pat Panciocco (on Zoom) 
In the absence of a regular member, Diane Allard was appointed a voting member for this meeting.
Minutes:

Diane Allard made the motion to approve the September 12, 2023, meeting minutes as read, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Opal Bronson Estate - Subdivision

Chairman Smith opened the public hearing for an application from the estate of Opal Bronson.  Thomas Smith, representing the executors of the estate, Laura Bronson and Lauren Griswold, presented a plan for a two-lot subdivision on Stag Hollow Road, Map 15, Lot 29.  The Board secretary led the Board in reading the application and completing the subdivision checklist.  The lot will be divided into two new lots, one to contain 11.00 acres and one to contain 9.92 acres.  Both will have the required road frontage and both lots contain more than 5 acres.  The smaller of the lots has a residence already on it, the larger second lot is vacant.  There was a copy of the court order naming the executor(s) of the estate before they can proceed.  Fees have been paid.  Bob Roy made the motion to accept the application as being complete, seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.

Chairman Smith asked for questions or comments about the plan presented.  Jason Call said Route 115 which run on the back boundary of the lot is a controlled access highway.  Tom Smith said there was no plan to seek access to the lots off that highway.  There is already a driveway to the existing residence and a proposed drive to the second lot is noted both from Stag Hollow Road.  There were no other questions or comments from those in attendance at the hearing.  The Board secretary reported she had received no written communications about this application.  Michael Meehan made the motion to close the public portion of the hearing, seconded by Diane Allard.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

There was no further discussion from the Board.  Michael Meehan made the motion to approve the subdivision, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Board chairman signed the plats and the Board secretary will file the milar at the Registry of Deeds.
MBC Holdings LLC - Campground
Chairman Smith opened the public hearing for an application from Richard Garabedian as MBC Holdings LLC.  Mark Gross, an abutter to the property and Jason Call, a member of the Jefferson Zoning Board of Adjustment who ruled at subsequent hearings of Mr. Garabedian’s application for a Special Exception which was denied and now on appeal, recused themselves and went to sit with others who were attending the meeting.    MBC Holdings, LLC proposes to construct a 30-site campground on 8.84 acres, Israel’s River Road (Map 14, Lot 24).  

The Board secretary led the Board in reading the application and completing the subdivision checklist.  It was noted a portion of the utility wires were not shown as underground.  Michael Meehan asked if a pole was already there, and Mr. Garabedian said it was not.  Mr. Meehan said that a condition of final approval of the application will be that MBC Holdings be given a Special Exception, an issue now in superior court on appeal.  Application fees have been paid.  Diane Allard made the motion to accept the application as being complete, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous, Jason Call and Mark Gross not voting.
Richard Garabedian introduced his engineer, Daniel Flores, who went over the plan.  
Mr. Flores described the site showing a diagram and pointing out features of the design.

All of the campsites will be full service, with water, electric and sewer hookups available.  He said the entrance to the campground was about 350 feet from Israel’s River Road and was accessed by a 50’ right-of-way.  Wetland areas were pointed out. The state rail trail runs behind the back boundary and can be accessed from the property.  Bath house, manager’s office and living quarters, dog park, septic system and water supply (well) positions were noted. There are already existing wells on the property, shallow dug or springs serving abutters.  The access road planned over the right-of-way from Israel’s River Road will be 20’ wide built to town specifications with electric lines above ground to the site and then moved underground.  Also, a stream runs through the back part of the lot.  There is about 228 feet from the site’s property line to an abutter’s house with plantings on a berm planned in between to block the views.  A fence is planned between the site’s boundary line and the Silk property.  The dog park area was also described.  The campground will have an on-site manager 24/7.
Chairman Smith then asked for public comments or questions.  A letter from Heidi Brannen, an abutter, said she had no objections to the plans.  Mark Gross asked why this is being discussed, the application for a Special Exception to the Zoning Board has already been denied.  It was explained this was the case, but Mr. Garabedian has appealed the decision and is now waiting for a hearing date in superior court.  Approval by the Planning Board is a separate proceeding and conditioned on Mr. Garabedian being granted the Special Exception he is seeking.  Mr. Silk said the house is only 50’ from his boundary line.  Marcus Manning, an abutter, said when he purchased his property he was assured by the owner and realtor only one residence could be built on a lot, a commercial development could not be there.  Potentially, there could be anywhere from 60 to 120 people or more on any given day plus animals on the site with vehicles coming and going.  Concern was expressed by about how long each year the campground would be open.  Mr. Garabedian said there were no plans for operation during the winter months.  There is access to the state rail trail but that doesn’t allow motorized vehicles.  Sites will accommodate both tents and RVs.  The Board secretary asked about parking for vehicles waiting to enter or leave the campground near the gate.  Is there enough room?  It should be shown on the plat.  Was there a foot bridge over the stream for people to cross if they are to have access to that area and Mr. Flores said there was not.  Also, the proposed well has the appropriate radius but situated very close to an interior road.  Does this follow NHDES regulations?  This can be checked.  Jason Call asked the Board to look at our subdivision regulations 1.2, 2.6 a & b, and 8.5 when they consider the plan.  
Chairman Smith asked if there were any further questions or comments.  Attorney Panciocco, representing MBC Holdings, asked the Board to consider tabling their discussion and continue the hearing until a future date.  Michael Meehan asked if they were agreeing to waive the 65-day requirement, and was told yes, they will agree to that. 
Bob Roy made the motion to close the public portion of the hearing, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The public comment portion of the hearing was closed.

They then began the process of trying to arrive at a decision to either approve, disapprove, or continued the hearing for further information and discussion at a future date.  Diane felt she had received sufficient information and agreed to changes from Mr. Garabedian to decide at this meeting.  Other members disagreed.   Michael Meehan said the applicant had agreed to waive the 65-day limit.  Bob Roy made the motion to table and continue the hearing to a future date, seconded by Michael Meehan.  Bob Roy, Michael Meehan, Mike Smith, Kevin Meehan all voted “I”, Diane Allard voted “Nay”.  The motion passed.  No decision has been reached by the Planning Board and the application hearing has been tabled and continued to a future date to be announced, most likely in January of 2024.
Communications

The Board has received a letter of resignation from longtime member Gil Finch.  Board members expressed that they will miss his thoughtful, knowledgeable, and fair contributions to their discussions.  Bob Roy made the motion to accept his resignation with much regret and appreciation for his work and help in serving the town and to send a letter and gift card in thanks.  The motion was seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
The Board secretary reported the Zoning Board of Adjustment will hear an application from Norman and Lise Vaillancourt and Marlene and Alan Rouleau who together own property on Old Cherry Mountain Road.  It will be on Thursday, October 12, 2023.  
A letter from Maura Chappelle was read asking about holding special meetings of the town to vote on issues to consider rule changes between town meetings.  There are ways it can be done be done but there are certain steps that must be followed.  Anything which is involves money must be did done at a town meeting.
Derek Pepin has asked to be placed on the Board’s next meeting agenda on October 10 as he wants to subdivide property owned together with other family members.  Part of the lot (Map 14, Lot 33K) on Israels River Road is in a floodplain.

Eversource has sent a copy of their study to the town as required of wetlands along a project to upgrade a powerline route part of which goes through Jefferson.  The copy is available at the town office to the Conservation Commission as well as the general public to examine.

             Unfinished Business
Board members returned to a discussion of new regulations for short-term rentals.  Copies of a publication about short-term rentals and regulations from the NH Municipal Association had been distributed to Planning Board members at the Board’s previous meeting.  In Jefferson, short-term rentals are considered “tourist accommodations and lodging” and must seek approval of a Special Exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment. There were a number of people attending tonight’s meeting who expressed their concerns and opinions about the proliferation of short-term rentals in Jefferson, some owned by people who did not live year-round in the town.  Citizens are concerned  these types of rentals are changing the fabric of the town and not necessarily for the better.  How many of these types of rentals are actually in Jefferson.  Admittedly, there are houses in the town being used for short-term rentals who are known to be advertised and operated without being granted a Special Exception.  Again, this is an enforcement issue for the Select Board.  Select Board representative Kevin Meehan indicated the Select Board is sending letters to owners of such rentals.  The state has left each town to regulate such rentals in their own way and some towns trying to manage short-term rentals have run into legal challenges such as North Conway.  Terri Larcomb, Select Board member, said the Planning Board needs to get to work and get something for a warrant article for this March’s town meeting.  There is a limited amount of time left in the year before a hearing date is required before any article can be placed on the warrant for a vote.  The Planning Board has other duties as well needing to be met by law, for example, the two hearings this evening which took up most of two hours, but agreed this is an issue which needed to be addressed.  Bob Roy made the motion that each second Planning Board meeting of the month be dedicated to working on new regulations for short-term rentals until a draft is ready, seconded by Diane Allard.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
             Other Business

 Jason Call reminded the Board of the important public hearing concerning upgrades proposed for sections of Route 2 in the town on October 5 and encouraged everyone to attend.  Also, there would be a hearing of the Zoning Board of Adjustment on October 12, 2023, for a short-term rental being proposed on Old Cherry Mountain Road, Map 17, Lot 8D.
The Board’s next regular meeting will be October 10, 2023.  
Diane Allard made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:55 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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